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The President’s Fly Box  

I hope that you were able to enjoy the Fly Show.  As usual, there were many vendors, many guides, and 

many talks.  BUFF announced the 2025 activities (see website calendar).  In addition to these activities, 

we have also posted several external trip opportunities on the January ‘announcement’ web pages.  You 

should have plenty of opportunities to fly fish, learn, travel, and get to know other members. 

Remember after the fly show that our next membership meeting is on February 12th.  Our program 

directors have brought in an outstanding outdoor videographer and film maker, Robert Thompson.  He 

will be presenting “Night of the Hex” which is filmed on Michigan’s Au Sable River.  As I just fished this 

beautiful river for my first time in November, I’m looking forward to seeing this hatch and learning more 

about it.  Please join me in experiencing this unique presentation. 

Looking forward, let’s put the March 12th Banquet on our calendar.  It is an occasion to bid on great 

trips, equipment, and local fanfare.  We also celebrate the great work that our members have 

performed in making BUFF successful.  You can meet new friends and catch up with old friends after a 

long cold winter.  Finally, we thank the old board of directors and install the new board of directors.  

These directors are the leaders that help make BUFF meaningful for you and others.  Get to know them 

and give them suggestions to make 2025 a great fly fishing year.  Hope to see you there. 

While winter is here there hopefully will be warm days to fish.  If you are like me, these 6 degrees 

mornings are too cold to go fishing.  On three different occasions near 25 degrees, I fished and the trout 

were still biting.  And yes, I’m always with other fishers.  Warmer weather should be coming soon.  So, 

plan a day of fishing. 

Hugh O’Donnel 

BUFF President 

 

  

 

http://www.buckeyeflyfishers.com/
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BUFF February Meeting – Wednesday February 12th 
Our monthly meeting at the Oasis Center starts at 6:00 PM with a social hour and cash bar.  Dinner will 

be served at about 6:30 PM, the business meeting and announcements start at about 7:15 PM, and our 

speaker’s presentation at about 7:30 PM.  Please register on the website whether having dinner with 

us or not so Oasis can set up adequate tables and seating.  On-line registration will close on Sunday, 

February 9th. 

 

February Presentation – Robert Thompson, Film Presentation – “Night of the 

Hex II”  

Robert Thompson is an Emmy awarding 

winning producer currently living and 

working in Chicago, IL.  A former 

Michigander, Thompson grew up in the 

northeast part of the state as an avid 

fisherman and found his way to a fly rod 

in 2004.  Fly fishing soon became an 

obsession and in 2009, he combined his 

background in film & television and his 

love for fly fishing to create fly fishing 

documentaries.  His first film. “Night of 

the Hex” was released in 2010, followed closely by “Musky County” in 2011, “Heart of the Driftless” in 

2012, “The River” in 2014, “Spey Daze” in 2017, “Summer Haze” in 2019, “Musky Country Lessons” in 

2021, and the latest release “Night of the Hex II” which is a remake of the original 2010 film. All of his 

films are set in the Midwest and four, have been featured presentations on the Fly Fishing Film Tours. 

Robert will also be bringing some of his films on DVD for sale.  Price will be $10 - $15, and sales are cash 

only.  Titles he will have are:  

• Heart of the Driftless – Wisconsin spring-creek trout fishing 

• Spey Daze – Great Lakes steelhead fishing 

• Summer Haze – Midwest warm water fishing 

 

February Dinner Menu –  

• Lasagna 

• House Salad 

• Tuscan Mashed Potatoes 

• Squash Medley 

• Breadsticks 

• Coffee &Tea 
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February Tech Talk –  

Our presenter, Robert Thompson, will be including a brief tech talk as part of his presentation.  He will 

discuss his filming techniques  

Also, if you have an idea for a fly fishing topic and are interested in presenting it at an upcoming general 

meeting, please contact Bryan Tudor at 513-827-5437. 

 

 

BUFF Library Reminder –  

From: Dave Smith 

BUFFERs – While we are not regularly bringing the library boxes to our meetings, the library remains 

AVAILABLE.  Finding and checking out a book or video is easy and is done through the BUFF website. 

On the BUFF website home page, click “Member Services” and login with your e-mail address.  Once 

logged in, choose the “Browse the Library” icon to bring up the list of library books and holdings.  Click 

to reserve what you want, and I’ll bring it to the next meeting.   

Returning books is also easy – just bring them to the next meeting.  This is an easy-to-use resource to 

obtain library materials and to grow and enhance your fly fishing skills and knowledge.  

 

 

New Members in January 2024 
By Harry Pass, BUFF Membership Director 

This past month saw us gain 1 new member – 

• Arlene Reynolds, Morristown, Indiana 

Welcome to the club.  We hope to see you at a meeting or event soon!  Check out our activities and 

programs listed on the BUFF Website and sign up for some!   

 

 

Oasis Dinner Cost  
From BUFF Board of Directors  

As everyone knows, inflation has raised prices of everything over the past couple of years.  Those who 

attended the January meeting may have noticed that dessert was absent from the meal.   

Following the meeting, we learned that our 2025 Meeting Contract with Oasis Conference Center keeps 

the price at $20 per dinner, but in doing so, they have needed to eliminate dessert.  The Board is now 

deciding whether to raise the dinner price to cover the dessert that we’ve had in the past couple of 

years (cakes/pies) or keep the price at $20 with no dessert.  If we want to have dessert served, the cost 

will go up and the meal will likely cost $25.  Based on discussion at the January Board Meeting, the 
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Board is seeking feedback and input from the membership to gauge how our meeting participants feel 

about having dessert with dinner, and accepting a higher cost for that. 

The Board also wants to add that Oasis has, and continues to offer us an excellent venue and 

arrangement for the monthly meetings.  We are not charged for use of the room/facility, and only pay 

the pass-thru cost of the meal.  When we restarted in person meetings following COVID, we had a small 

team that investigated other venues.  None offered us this.  All other venues we approached required 

we payment for the use of the facility, and that cost was significant.  Adding a meal incurred additional 

costs.  Furthermore, for most other facilities required a separate arrangement with a contract caterer, 

and even at that time, none offered a meal equivalent to what Oasis has been providing for $20.   

As a club member who attends the membership meetings, please take a couple of minutes to make your 

thoughts known by sending an email to Tom Bachey at h2oguy@fuse.net,  The Board will review all of 

the feedback and let everyone know the decision regarding whether to add back desert or not.  Thank 

you in advance for your feedback. 

 

 

Save the Date – BUFF Banquet – Wednesday, March 

12th, 2025 

From Bryan Tudor  

The 2025 Buckeye United Fly Fishers Banquet is 

scheduled for Wednesday, March 12, 2025, at 

the Oasis Conference Center.  The annual 

banquet replaces the regular March 

membership meeting.  It’s a great evening to 

bring a spouse, family member or a friend.  As 

with past banquets there will be a dinner, time 

for socializing, and best of all, fun bidding on a 

number of great prizes.  Prizes this year include 

both fly fishing related and other items and 

activities, so the banquet is a fun occasion for 

anglers and non-anglers alike.  

Each year the Banquet is our opportunity to recognize members who in the past year made significant 

contributions to BUFF, as well as all who volunteered in supporting our 2023 activities.  The March 

Banquet is our main fundraiser and it allows us to provide various activities like: 

• BUFF Volunteers teaching children how to fish at fishing days on local ponds. 

• Supporting the yearly Casting for Recovery Retreat that provides a fly-fishing event tailored for 

women who have or have had breast cancer.  CFR provides retreats at no cost to participants. 

• Supporting Reel Recovery which helps men in the cancer recovery process by introducing them 

to the healing powers of the sport of fly-fishing.  It provides them with new skills to bring joy, 

enthusiasm, and renewed hope as they confront the challenges of their cancer survivorship. 

mailto:h2oguy@fuse.net
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• BUFF is committed to the conservation and preservation of our environment.  In recent years, 

BUFF has made donations to the Little Miami Conservancy, Rivers Unlimited, Three Rivers 

Conservation Trust, Izaak Walton League, Anglers of the Au Sable, Mad River Chapter of Trout 

Unlimited, Ohio River Foundation, and the Mill Creek Alliance. 

• BUFF Volunteers help with Butler and Clermont County River Clean-up Days. 

Meal tickets are $45 per person which will include appetizers, entrees with sides and delicious desserts.  

Grand prize raffle tickets are $10 and general raffle tickets are $5. Go online to the BUFF website to 

R.S.V.P.  As a reminder, as a fundraising event for the club, you do need to register to attend.  

Deadline for registration is Tuesday, March 4th.   

Our meal this year includes: 

• House Salad with Ranch Dressing 

• Dinner Rolls & Butter  

• Entrée choice of Capicola Stuffed Chicken - Boneless breast of chicken stuffed with capicola 

ham, spinach and mozzarella cheese with Red Pepper Mornay Sauce OR Baked Salmon with Dill 

Cream Sauce – select entrée option when registering. 

• Roasted Rosemary Potatoes & Southern Style Green Beans 

• Double Chocolate Cake & Cheesecake 

• Iced Tea, & Coffee (regular & decaffeinated) 

There will be a cash bar as well. 

Looking forward to seeing you there 

Bryan Tudor for the Banquet Committee 

 

 

Introduction & Beginners Fly Tying  

Lane Stocker, who is an excellent tyer and teacher is taking on leadership for the BUFF fly tying 

education programs.  In the past, an introduction program (one evening) and the beginners fly tying 

course (5 session program) was offered in the fall of the year.  Lane has changed this and will be offer 

these programs starting in  February, following the Fly Fishing Show.  The tentative schedule is Monday, 

February 10th for the Introductory program, and Tuesdays, 2/25 – 3/25 for the Beginners Fly Tying.   

Watch for an Eblast announcing times, location, and instruction on how to register on the website. 
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Michigan Anglers Base Camp Fly Fishing Trip  

For the last few years several BUFF members have participated in the Yellowstone Anglers Basecamp fly 

fishing trip based outside of Cody, WY.  Tim Guilfoile, of NKFF, helped organize and run these events.  

This past year, Tim worked with another scouting organization to organize a similar trip based in in 

north-central Michigan, the “Michigan Anglers Base Camp”. 

Michigan Anglers’ Base Camp is an adult program managed by MITTEN Outdoors Adventures & Events.  

The camp provides an opportunity for fly fishing on some superb rivers at a very affordable price.  

Furthermore, proceeds from the Anglers’ Base Camp support the Michigan Crossroads Council, Scouting 

America. 

Anglers’ Base Camp is located in the central part of Michigan’s Lower Peninsula at Camp Rotary in Clare, 

Michigan.  Camp Rotary has over 1,100 acres and abundant natural resources and is on a large, clear, 

spring-fed lake, Lake Beebe.  Housing and facilities are much more modern than what is available at the 

Yellowstone camp.  Cabins are heated and have bathrooms and showers in each cabin.  Hugh O’Donnell 

and Lane Stocker were invited to tour the site this past November and were quite impressed.  

Reservations include a week of fishing, lodging and all meals.  The cost does not include transportation, 

required fishing licenses, or any fees to fish with guides, if desired. 

The camp will have 4 one-week outings starting in late April, so if interested, it would be a good idea to 

follow-up soon regarding availability.  Cost is $580 for the full weeks and $385 for the one short week —

Schedule and rates are below – 

Week 1  Sunday April 27 – Saturday May 3  $580/angler 

Week 2  Sunday May 4 – Saturday May 10  $580/angler 

Week 3  Sunday May 25 -Saturday May 31  $580/angler 

Week 4  Sunday May 11 – Friday May 15 (short wk) $385/angler 
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This is not a BUFF-led trip, though if several people are interested, they can get together to arrange a 

group for participation and determine the space availability and time.  This could be a great way to use 

the Forum Page on the website!   

The website for the camp with information on registration is:  https://michiganscouting.org/anglers-

basecamp/.  Contact persons for general info and info on fishing in the area are Marilyn Costigan 

(marilyn.costigan@mittenoutdoors.org) and Tim Guilfoile (tim@riverjournal.org), respectively. 

 

BUFF Speaker Series for 2025  

From Dolph Greenberg & Jim Vota  

 

Meeting Date Speaker Topic 

January 8th  Josh Greenberg, owner of Gates Au 

Sable Lodge & Fly Shop 

“Fly Fishing as a Hunt” 

February 8th Robert Thompson. award winning 

videographer/flmmaker 

“Au Sable – Night of the Hex” 

April 9th  Barry Puskas, Miami Conservancy “Record Catches in Miami 

Watershed” 

May 14th  Kevin Feenstra, Owner, Feenstra Guide 

Service 

Twelve Months of Fishing & Enjoying 

the Muskegon River 

June 11th Aaron Rourk & Bela Clutter, Ohio DNR “Ohio DNR” 

August 13th  Noah Studebaker “Brookvile Waters” 

September 10th Joy Ponder, WNC Guide with Rivers 

Edge Outfitters 

“Fishing North Carolina” 

October 8th Warren High “Watershed Management” 

November 12th Jeff Georgin “New Zealand Fly Fishing” 

December 10th Rob Fightmater, Owner, Fightmaster 

Fly Fishing 

“Western North Carolina Fly Fishing”  

There are no presentations in March or July, as those dates are the BUFF banquet and club picnic, 

respectively. 

 

 

  

https://michiganscouting.org/anglers-basecamp/
https://michiganscouting.org/anglers-basecamp/
mailto:marilyn.costigan@mittenoutdoors.org
mailto:tim@riverjournal.org
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2025 Upcoming BUFF Activities  

From Cari Vota  

We put together a “New Member Quick-Start Guide” for potential new club members as a hand-out at 

the Fly Fishing Show.  It gives them a list of club classes and activities occurring in the first half of 2025.  

The list below shares this for all of our members.  

 

Education Meetings, Trips & Conservation Events 

February 

• 2/10 Introduction to Fly Tying 

• 2/25 Beginning Fly Tying #1 

 

February 

• 2/01 Greater Cincinnati Fly Fishing Show 

• 2/12 BUFF Monthly Meeting  

 
March 

• 3/04 Beginning Fly Tying #2 

• 3/11 Beginning Fly Tying #3 

• 3/18 Beginning Fly Tying #4 

• 3/25 Beginning Fly Tyings #5 

 

March 

• 3/124 BUFF Banquet 

• 3/29 Whitewater River Clean-Up 

 

April 

• 4/01 Advanced Fly Tying #1 

• 4/07 Fly Fishing 101 

• 4/08 Advanced Fly Tying #2 

• 4/14 Fly Fishing 101 

• 4/15 Advanced Fly Tying #3 

• 4/15 Spring Casting Warmup 

• 4/21 Fly Fishing 101 

• 4/22 Advanced Fly Tying #4 

• 4/27 Fly Fishing 101 – Casting 

• 4/29 Advanced Fly Tying #5 

 

April 

• 4/09 BUFF Monthly Meeting 

• 4/17 Mad River Trout Day Trip 

• 4/16 White Bass Fishing Day Trip #1 

• 4/17 White Bass Fishing Day Trip #2 

• 4/19 East Fork Little Miami River Clean-Up 

• 4/22 White Bass Fishing Day Trip #3 

• 4/23 & White Bass Fishing Day Trips #4 & 5 

4/24 (New Members Only) 

• 4/27 Fishing with Kids (Local Pond) 

 

May 

• 5/04 Casting Class – Foundations 

• 5/06 Advanced Fly Tying #6 

• 5/13 Advanced Fly Tying #7 

 

May 

• 5/04-10 Potter Co, PA Trout Trip 

• 5/07-11 Spring NC Trout Trip 

• 5/08 Club Co-Ed After Work Fishing 

• 5/14 BUFF Monthly Meeting 

• 5/20 Mad River Trout Day Trip 

• 5/21 Stream Quality Monitoring, 4 Mile 

 Creek, Butler Co. 

• 5/24 Stream Quality Monitoring, LMR 

 

June 

• 6/01 Casting Class – Fishing 

• 6/22 Casting Class – Advanced  

 

June 

• 6/11 BUFF Monthly Meeting 

• 6/12 Club Coed After Work Fishing 

• 6/19 Women’s Day Trip Fishing–  

 Brookville Tailwaters 
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Do You Want to Learn Tenkara 

By D. Brent Miller 

Tenkara.  You have probably heard that word 

sometime during your fly-fishing life.  Tenkara.  Just 

exactly what is Tenkara?   

Tenkara is the Japanese art of fly fishing: a rod, a line 

and a fly; simplicity and minimalist.  Its history is in 

hundreds of years of fishing by Japanese farmers 

supplementing their income during the winter 

months.  It has been in the USA for about 15 years.  

Some have compared it to cane-pole fishing, but it is 

much more than that. 

Quite a few BUFF members have already embraced 

Tenkara.  Others may have purchased a Tenkara rod, 

but still not fished with it, and, a lot of people have 

never heard of it.  I started with my first Tenkara rod nearly ten years ago and have continued to fish 

and build my skills.  In my other pastime of motorcycling, I have taught “Fly Fishing for the Motorcycle 

Traveler,” and always conclude with how Tenkara is perfect for packing light.  There is that minimalist 

approach again.  Tenkara fishing is perfect when backpacking, bicycling, and hiking to a stream or pond.  

I do not consider myself an expert, but members of our club have encouraged me to teach an 

introductory Tenkara class.  

The Tenkara Class - What will you learn?  

This is an introductory class and will last about 

two hours.  It is designed to build on your 

existing fly-fishing knowledge, but it is great for 

beginners too.  The first 30-45 minutes will 

discuss equipment - kinds of Tenkara rods, 

Tenkara lines, and Tenkara flies, which largely 

cross-over with those of conventional fly fishing.  

The remainder of time we will be fishing.  

Equipment will be provided for attendees who 

do not have a Tenkara rod.  For starters, class 

size will be limited to four members in order to 

provide personalized instruction.  We will see how that goes and if other Tenkara volunteers want to 

help.  I anticipate the first class will be in April.  Look for announcements in the BUFFER and registration 

on the website.   

Interested? Need more info? Call or e-mail me (513-535-8735; DBrent@dbrent.com), or talk with me at 

our next BUFF gathering. 

 

 

mailto:DBrent@dbrent.com
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Spring Whitewater River 

Cleanup – Saturday, 

March 29th 

From Tim Cassani & Tom Britton  

BUFF will help again this year with a cleanup of the 

east fork of the Whitewater River near Liberty 

Indiana, scheduled for Saturday, March 29th.  This is 

the area of the popular white bass trips we organize 

each spring.  Our friend Bruce Lane from NKFF is 

leading the volunteer effort to preserve and protect 

this valuable resource.  Noah Studebaker, Assistant 

Property Manager for Brookville Lake & Whitewater 

Memorial State Park, initiates these efforts and will 

be organizing additional efforts to improve fish 

habitat.  Central Indiana Trout Unlimited will also be 

helping.  Watch for an eblast with information and 

information on registering through the BUFF 

website. 

An important role for us as anglers, and as part of 

our club’s role, we have a responsibility to protect 

that which we have been gifted with.  Participation 

is a way of supporting and nurturing the invaluable 

resource of a clean and sustainable river.  Our 

efforts make a difference.  Organizations like BUFF, 

NKFF, CITU, IDNR can promote the care and 

forbearance that the river requires.  Please sign up 

to help.  You can also do some scouting of the area 

to maximize your enjoyment when fishing this 

resource. 

  Thank you and we hope to see you on the river.  

Tom Britton & Tim Cassani, BUFF Conservation Directors 
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Arctic Grayling Reintroduction In Michigan Rivers 

In the 1800’s arctic grayling were the native fish in many of the rivers of north-central Michigan.  The 

combination of habitat destruction by clear-cut lumbering, overfishing for commercial and sport, and 

introduction of competing species (brown and rainbow trout), led to their eradication, and grayling were 

declared extinct in MI waters in 1936.  Starting in 2016, the MI DNR, together with other organizations, 

started the Michigan Arctic Grayling Initiative (MAGI), to study the feasibility of reestablishing self-

sustaining populations of grayling within their historical Michigan range. 

What are Arctic grayling? 

Arctic grayling (Thymallus arcticus) — often 

referred to simply as “grayling” — are a 

freshwater fish in the salmon family.  They 

have a unique and striking appearance, with a 

prominent, sail-like dorsal fin and often 

iridescent markings.  Outside of the arctic, 

grayling is native to only Michigan and 

Montana in the lower 48 states. 

A few days ago, the MI DNR published a new phase for this program.  On May 12, the Oden State Fish 

Hatchery in Alanson, Michigan, will provide approximately 400,000 grayling eggs to the Little River Band 

of Ottawa Indians, the Little Traverse Bay Bands of Odawa Indians, and the Grand Traverse Band of 

Ottawa and Chippewa Indians.  These partners will reintroduce the eggs at locations along the North 

Branch of the Manistee River, the Maple River and the 

Boardman-Ottaway River. 

Though previous attempts have been made, without 

success, new technologies and methods have 

improved the likelihood of effective reintroduction.  

The grayling eggs will be placed in streamside 

incubators to allow them to imprint on the waters in 

which they are placed, helping them thrive.  MAGI 

partners will closely monitor the hatching and 

development of the fry, as well as follow up on how 

they move through these systems as they grow. 
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BUFF Membership Recognition for 2024 

From Cari Vota 

At the beginning of each year, we like to recognize those BUFF members who have stuck it out with us 

over the years.  Here are the members as of 2024 have been with the Club 10, 15, 20, and 25 years. 

10 Years:  Terry Williams  Wayne Fischer  Mike Redmond 

   Tim Cassani  Kathy Newson 

15 Years:  Adolph Greenberg Michael Jenior  Duane Bentley 

20 Years:  Steve Alexander 

25 Years:  Tom Scheer 

30 Years:  Ed & Sue Jones 

 

 

BUFF Members Getting Out to Fish 

Remember, if you get out to fish, please send photos and where you were fishing to 

kengmandel@gmail.com, and I’ll get it into an upcoming BUFFER.  It’s a great way share information 

and locations with the club! 

 

In late December, Mike Jones did some fishing at Briarwood Sporting Club in Bellefontaine, OH.  Here 

are some photos.  

 

 

mailto:kengmandel@gmail.com
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Casting for Recovery  

From Mary Lee Hahn & Linda Harper, Ohio Program Co-Coordinators 

Twenty years ago, Debbie Hampton came to the board and members of Buckeye United Fly Fishers and 

asked you to take a risk on her dream to bring Casting for Recovery to Ohio.  Your belief and support has 

grown into a program that has involved countless volunteers working for countless hours to touch the 

lives of nearly 300 breast cancer survivor-thrivers.  A program that is now strong enough to expand 

to two retreats per year and twice as big an impact starting 2025. 

We literally couldn’t have done it without you, Buckeye United Fly Fishers, and for that we will be 

eternally grateful.  You have given some women their very first cancer support group, and you’ve given 

some their last beautiful experience in nature before cancer claimed their lives.  You have helped to 

build a community of past participants who have found connections beyond their cancer diagnosis, 

providing them with life-giving friendships.  Those of you who’ve had the joy and privilege of fishing one-

on-one with a lady at the retreat have inspired some of the participants to begin their own journey into 

the world of fly fishing.  You’ve shown them that our tagline is truth: TO FISH IS TO HOPE! 

It is with hope in our hearts that we would ask BUFF to continue with us in this passionate service to 

women diagnosed with breast cancer.  To help us provide twenty-eight participants each year with hope 

and healing through time spent in nature in the company of others who share with or support them in 

their cancer journey.  

Of course, we need your financial support 

to help keep the program running.  But 

we also need you as volunteers to help 

keep the program alive.  Fishing alongside 

one of the participants on the Sunday 

morning of the retreat is one of the ways 

that you can see firsthand the difference 

you are making in these women’s lives 

with your financial support.  We hope 

that you will volunteer to be a Fishing 

Guide for our May and/or September 

retreats. If you tie flies, we hope that you 

will make a batch for the fly boxes each 

lady receives as a memento of the 

weekend, or perhaps the starter kit for 

her new fishing hobby.  And if you know any female doctors or therapists who work with breast cancer 

patients, we would ask that you share your passion for Casting for Recovery with them and encourage 

them to volunteer for the program as Medical or Mental Health support staff. 

You have been a vital part of Casting for Recovery for twenty years, BUFF.  We look forward to working 

alongside you for the next twenty years, providing weekends of respite filled with hope, healing, and joy 

to hundreds of breast cancer survivor-thrivers. 

Ohio Casting for Recovery email is - cfrohio@gmail.com.  The website is -  www.castingforrecovery.org   

The photo is from the 2024 retreat.   

mailto:cfrohio@gmail.com
https://castingforrecovery.org/
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Spring is Coming – How About an Easy Fly to Tie?  

Provided by Tom Bachey 

Tom shared a tying recipe for an easy 

blue gill candy.  As spring 

approaches, and ice comes off of 

local ponds, blue gill should be out 

there.  This version was posted on 

the Mid-Current blog.  It is simple – 

only materials are the hook, bead, 

some chenille and the legs.  The fly is 

tied on a size 12 jig hook and uses a 

slotted tungsten bead.  The legs, 8 in 

number are tied in near the hook 

bend.  The link to this tying video is: https://midcurrent.com/videos/bluegill-candy-

fly/?goal=0_8efbf3b958-0cf3d575a1-42952889&mc_cid=0cf3d575a1&mc_eid=d6b0365f8f  

Ken Mandel notes – I liked this patten, and I tie a similar blue gill candy using rubber legs, beads, and 

chenille for the body.  However, I do not bother with a tungsten bead or a jig hook.  I tend to use 2 glass 

beads placed behind the eye, with the second bead along the shank being red.  I find the red bead to be 

a good attractor.  Maybe the fish see the red bead as ‘gills’.  I’ve also not found a need to get the fly 

down quickly to get blue gill to eat it; they pretty much eat anything!  Finally, I use fewer legs – 4 vs. the 

8 in this version, but like the spider-like appearance that the legs add to this fly.  Tying all these legs in at 

the hook bend tends to form a significant ‘bump’ in the wrapped chenille at that point.  If I were to tie 

this version, I think I would tie in the legs behind the bead and along the hook shank to the bend.  Then 

when you wrap the chenille forward to the bead, it should form a more uniform body.  I may tie a few of 

both types and see which, if either, works better! 

  

https://midcurrent.com/videos/bluegill-candy-fly/?goal=0_8efbf3b958-0cf3d575a1-42952889&mc_cid=0cf3d575a1&mc_eid=d6b0365f8f
https://midcurrent.com/videos/bluegill-candy-fly/?goal=0_8efbf3b958-0cf3d575a1-42952889&mc_cid=0cf3d575a1&mc_eid=d6b0365f8f
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Upcoming BUFF Activities 

The season is winding down, but still a good number of activities to consider 

In-person activities require registration (online on club Website)  

Trip/Activity & Location Dates Trip /Activity Coordinator 

Greater Cincinnati Fly Fishing 

Show 

Oasis Conference Center 

Loveland, OH 

Saturday, February 1st, 

9:00 AM – 4:00 PM 

Ken Mandel 

Tom Bachey 

Introduction to Fly Tying 

Springdale Community Center 

Springdale, OH 

Monday, February 10th 

TBD -  

Lane Stocker 

BUFF Monthly Meeting 

Oasis Conference Center 

Loveland, OH 

Wednesday, February 12th, 

6:00 PM – 8:30 PM 

 

Hugh O’Donnell 

BUFF BOD Meeting 

Springdale Community Ctr 

Springdale, OH 

Wednesday, February 19th, 

6:30 PM 

Hugh O’Donnell 

Ohio Fly Tying GuilD 

Virtual – Zoom Mtg 

Friday, February 21st, 

6:30 PM – 8:30 PM 

See Website for Link 

Gary Begley 

Beginning Fly Tying 

Springdale Community Ctr 

Springdale, OH 

Tuesdays, February 25th, 

March 4th, 11th, 18th, & 25th 

TBD 

 

Lane Stocker 

 
Directions to Oasis -  

Take I-275 and exit at Wards Corner Road (Exit 54).  Make 

the first right onto Loveland-Miamiville Road and follow 

this.  The Oasis golf course will be on your left.  At the 

Paxton Guinea Road crossing, turn left.  The 

clubhouse/conference center and parking lot for the Oasis 

facility are on the left.    

 


